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Written Testimony for City Council Budget Hearing 3-9-2020 

Opening  

The MTA has been making great progress since officials appeared before council 
members in December – reaching new heights in performance while keeping the focus 
on safety. Weekday subway on-time performance reached 83.3 percent in January – 
the seventh straight month above 80 percent. Rush hour train trips were also faster on 
nearly every line. On MTA Buses, 76 percent of customers completed their trips within 5 
minutes of their scheduled time – the highest percentage in a year. It’s a credit to the 
work of our dedicated employees and MTA leadership. 

We want to continue to build on this progress. To do so most effectively, we need the 
City to come to the table as a partner in funding improvements to the system. Ongoing 
investment is vital to maintaining a healthy transit network and to the region, to the 
economy, and most importantly, to the 8 million people who depend on us every day.   

We’re asking for a $3 billion contribution to our historic 2020-2024 Capital Plan, 
matching the investment by the state. Governor Cuomo’s executive budget proposal, 
which was released in January, includes the state’s full $3 billion contribution.  As it 
stands now, Mayor de Blasio’s preliminary budget contains no funding for the Capital 
Plan. He said it himself last year that it’s entirely appropriate for the City to pitch in.  We 
believe our request is reasonable and serves the best interest of New Yorkers.   

Capital Plan Highlights  

The City’s $3 billion contribution would enable the 2020-2024 Capital Plan to include an 
unprecedented 70 new ADA-compliant stations. This investment more than fulfills our 
goal to ensure that no rider is more than two stations away from an accessible station. 
Should the City not match the state’s contribution it would have a significant impact on 
our Capital Plan.  

In addition to accessibility, the 2020-2024 Capital Plan focuses on priority projects 
including signal modernization on six line segments. We’re also buying 1,900 new 
subway cars. Together with signaling updates, this will deliver faster, more reliable and 
more frequent service.  

Additionally, the Capital Plan advances our commitment to a cleaner, greener bus fleet, 
with the purchase of 2,400 new buses, of which 500 buses will be All Electric, kicking off 
our transition to a zero-emission fleet throughout the network by 2040. After 2029, all 
bus purchases will be electric buses. Having a younger fleet of buses will increase the 
distance they can go between failures. That means more reliability and more service for 
riders.  
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Central Business District Tolling  

Funding for the Capital Plan will come from a variety of sources – including the Central 
Business District Tolling program, which is expected to reduce traffic congestion and 
help us access $15 billion in bonding toward the Plan. The MTA is doing everything in 
its power to deliver this first-in-the-nation program on time. 

Our portion of the project remains on track and ahead of schedule. The selection of the 
contractor and notice to proceed with work were each completed a month ahead of 
schedule, and the MTA team has been working closely with staff from NYCDOT since 
the late Fall. 

But we are waiting for a needed federal decision on the type of environmental review we 
must undertake in order to keep the project moving forward. We have been asking for 
months, but thus far have been given no guidance.  

The reality is that continued federal inaction would result in worsening congestion on 
city streets, delayed improvements to air quality in the region and put the Capital Plan at 
risk.  We cannot continue to move forward without the Federal Highway Administration 
formally working with us on the federal environmental review and only they can provide 
the guidance to make this happen.  

The MTA is the lifeblood of New York City’s economy, contributing nearly $1 trillion in 
gross domestic product annually. It's imperative that the CBDT program move forward 
to continue to move North America’s largest transit system into the 21st Century.  

Bus Priority   

We’re immensely proud of how our partnership with the City is helping to attract more 
customers back to our buses, specifically with the 14th Street Busway. We’re thankful to 
Commissioner Polly Trottenberg and her staff at City DOT, and to Chair Rodriguez for 
your support of this bold initiative. We want to emulate that success on other lines 
wherever possible.  

Since banning most cars from 14th Street last fall and implementing Automated Bus 
Lane Enforcement, there’s been a dramatic uptick in bus speeds on the M14. It once 
took an average of 15 minutes to travel between Eighth and Third Avenues, it now takes 
just over 10. That’s an improvement of nearly 33 percent. Ridership surged once 
customers started taking notice.   

We’re committed to making further improvements with our holistic borough-by-borough 
bus network redesigns. Our customers deserve more direct routes and increased 
service in the busiest areas where New Yorkers live, work and play. We’re bringing the 
bus system into the 21st century after decades of the same old service map.  
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The Staten Island express bus redesign completed in summer 2018 is already paying 
major dividends for customers. It’s led to improvements in bus speeds and reliability. On 
February 20th we held a public hearing on the Proposed Final Plan for the Bronx 
Redesign and will present a final plan in the coming weeks. In Queens, we’ve had a 
chance for the first blank-slate redesign of the bus system in decades. We recognize 
the draft proposal generated passionate responses. As a result, we have held dozens of 
public meetings with members of the council, state legislators, your constituents, and 
other stakeholders. We will continue to listen and work with the community as we 
update our plan.  We also recently released the Existing Conditions Report for 
Brooklyn.    

Paratransit   

We’re investing in and focused on Access-A-Ride service. We’re expanding the popular 
e-hail pilot program, which offers on-demand service for Paratransit users -- doubling 
access to the pilot, from 1,200 to 2,400 AAR customers.  For the core, ADA-required 
service we provide, we’re also making improvements – expanding the types of trips 
offered, leveraging more taxis and for-hire vehicles, and adding 700 new vehicles to our 
aging fleet. Thanks to improved GPS tracking, customers can now track their trips on an 
app and webpage. And in an effort to make the system more transparent, we regularly 
publish metrics on a public dashboard.  

These improvements are helping to make our service more popular than ever. MTA 
Paratransit performs over 8 million trips a year. We have 160,000 registrants with 
approximately 68,000 active New Yorkers in any given month.  71 percent of registrants 
are over 65 years of age and 15 percent use a wheelchair.  And the 2019 budget for 
Paratransit was $614 million.    

To put that in perspective, when the MTA first assumed responsibility for Paratransit in 
1993, the service had just 25,000 registrants, compared to more than 160,000 now. 
That’s a six-fold increase over 27 years. The total number of trips has also increased 
1900 percent since 1994, from roughly 400,000 trips to nearly 8.1 million trips last year. 
Both registrants and ridership are only expected to continue to increase in 2020 and 
beyond.     

Under the current funding agreement, there is a partial annual subsidy from the City, 
which amounts to the lesser of: (1) 33 percent of the MTA’s net Paratransit operating 
expenses; or (2) a 20 percent increase over the subsidy paid by the City in the prior 
year.   

Although the ADA allows agencies to charge up to double the base fare for paratransit 
service, based on the 1993 agreement with the City, our paratransit customers pay the 
standard base fare.  As a result, our net operating deficit has risen from $11 million in 
1994 to $548 million in 2019. Of that, the City will pay only $176.4 million, leaving us 
with the remaining balance of $371.9 million, which is twice as much as the City’s 
share.   
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The reality is that the City’s contribution to Paratransit’s net operating expense has not 
kept pace with the growth in demand and accelerated investments in service. Given our 
current financial outlook, it is no longer sustainable for the MTA to shoulder a 
disproportionately high share of the operating expenses.  

We believe that the 50 percent share of the costs we requested last year is fair.  As you 
may know, in many jurisdictions across New York state, the locality covers the full 
amount of Paratransit costs and in other cities dedicated taxes have been appropriated 
to help share this expense. We reiterate the need for the City to increase its share of 
funding for Para-transit so we can continue to build on recent successes.    

MTA Transformation Success  

In previous appearances before the City Council, members have asked how the City 
and taxpayers can trust that the MTA will properly manage its resources to deliver 
results for the system. We want to assure you that it is truly a new day at the MTA.   

Under the direction of Chief Transformation Officer Anthony McCord, the agency is 
undergoing a systematic reorganization to create a leaner, more efficient and 
centralized MTA. This reform is already driving toward meaningful results. For example, 
MTA Chief Development Officer Janno Lieber oversees our newly consolidated 
Construction and Development organization, which serves as a single, central point 
responsible for the planning, development and delivery of capital projects.   

Under Janno’s leadership, we’ve started bundling work to expedite project timelines and 
trim costs. On the first business day after the 2020-2024 Capital Plan was approved, we 
issued an RFQ for 23 accessible station projects. We issued another RFQ for Penn 
Station Access. The total cost of this work amounts to $2 billion in the 2020-2024 
Capital Plan. We have since provided a timeline for finishing the remaining capital 
projects from the 2015-2019 Capital Plan as well as work beginning from the 2020-2024 
plan for the rest of 2020.  These timelines were provided in keeping with the schedule 
promised at the Council’s November 25th hearing. 

This coordinated approach to capital projects is already paying off at Grand Central 
Terminal, where the integrated 42nd Street Connection project has combined eight 
separate rehab projects – including a major overhaul of the 42nd Street Shuttle -- into 
one comprehensive plan. The work is now expected to be finished 13 months ahead of 
the original schedule, with millions of dollars in savings. 

These are the kind of efficiencies we expect to see with Transformation. Going forward, 
the new standard for the MTA is to operate more creatively, efficiently, and 
economically, to deliver projects on time and at or under budget.  

With the City’s help, we can continue to put our best foot forward to create the 
21st century transit system that New Yorkers demand and deserve.   
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